Center for American Progress Action Fund

Jeb Bush's Low-Energy Health Care Plan

By Anna Chu, Kristen Ellingboe, and Thomas Huelskoetter October 15, 2015

Since the implementation of the Affordable Care Act, or ACA, began, more than 17 million people¹ have gained affordable health care coverage, and 129 million Americans² with pre-existing conditions are now free of the worry that they would be denied health coverage or face significant premium increases. Following its passage in 2010, however, Republican leaders have continued to attack the ACA, holding more than 50 repeal votes,³ launching two Supreme Court cases,⁴ and making it a key target during the 2012 presidential election. After all these failed attempts, it would be reasonable to expect that at least one GOP presidential candidate would understand that the ACA is a historic law that is working for millions of Americans. Ah, but no such luck.

At the beginning of the week, GOP primary candidate and former Florida Gov. Jeb Bush unveiled a health policy proposal⁵ that is a major downgrade from the ACA. In short, Bush's health plan—"The Conservative Plan for 21st Century Health"—is just the latest conservative effort to snatch health insurance away from millions of Americans and take the nation back to the old, broken system that was in place before the ACA.⁶ Yet while Gov. Bush voices platitudes aplenty about health care innovation, his proposal does not reflect what he preaches. Rather, the Bush plan consists of little more than a low-energy rehash of tired ideas and failed policies from his time as Florida's governor.

High energy on repealing the Affordable Care Act

During the announcement of his plan, Gov. Bush stressed that he would repeal the ACA to make way for his supposedly innovative health plan, despite the former's undeniable success.⁷ While Gov. Bush made vague suggestions that his plan provides some sort of transition for the more than 17 million Americans who have gained health insurance under the ACA, he does not seem to think specifics on what that coverage looks like and how that transition is accomplished were important enough to include in the plan. On the other hand, it is perfectly clear what repealing the ACA would mean.

So far, 17.6 million previously uninsured people⁸ have gained affordable health care coverage under the ACA. The Congressional Budget Office, or CBO, predicts that repealing the ACA would result in 19 million people⁹ losing their insurance coverage by 2016. Many of those 19 million people are middle- and working-class Americans or people with pre-existing conditions who could not afford health insurance coverage before the Affordable Care Act.¹⁰ In addition to kicking millions of Americans off their health insurance, repealing the ACA could also increase the federal deficit by \$137 billion over 10 years¹¹—a stumbling block to another Bush campaign promise to grow the economy 4 percent each year.¹²

Repealing the ACA would be particularly devastating for women. An important tenet of the ACA prohibits the practice known as gender rating, which allowed insurance companies to charge women more for coverage, deny coverage for gender-specific reasons, and offer plans that inadequately cover women's health needs. Gov. Bush's plan would reinstate that unfair system under which women paid \$1 billion more in premiums than men each year.¹³ He also proposes stripping essential health benefits, which would substantially reduce coverage for maternity care, mental health care, and prescription drugs.

Empty buzzwords to address high drug prices

Although Gov. Bush claims that his health care plan would reduce drug costs by promoting innovation, progress on this front requires real reform, not just buzzwords . In order to achieve real innovation and lower costs, policymakers need to take steps such as encouraging pharmaceutical companies to invest in drugs that truly improve care, while keeping costs affordable for patients. For example, the Center for American Progress' plan¹⁴ would use independent research on a drug's benefit to patients relative to other drugs to inform cost so that prices reflect the drug's value.

Instead of admitting that the pharmaceutical market is dysfunctional and proposing thoughtful reforms that would improve drug innovation and patient care, Bush attacks the Food and Drug Administration, or FDA. According to Bush, the FDA and government regulation are to blame for slowing down pharmaceutical innovation.¹⁵ However, the recent example of Turing Pharmaceuticals,¹⁶ which jacked up the price of a 62-year-old drug by more than 4,000 percent overnight, shows that the current system is seriously broken.

Instead of allowing outrageous profiteering, Americans should pay for drugs based on their value to patients. CAP has a plan to do just that; it links payment to a drug's effectiveness, caps patient cost sharing to improve affordability, and makes sure that government subsidies for research and development are generating real returns for patients instead of just subsidizing corporate profits.¹⁷

Rehash of tired, unworkable ideas

Instead of being innovative, the health care plan offered by Gov. Bush is nothing more than a rehash of the same old ideas and stale proposals that other Republican candidates have already pitched. And similar to the plans of the other Republican candidates, Bush's plan is light on details. However, where it is clear on specifics, the results would be disastrous for Americans and their families.

Bush's plan repeats many of the suggestions found in the health plans advanced by former presidential candidate Gov. Scott Walker (WI) and current candidate U.S. Sen. Marco Rubio (FL).¹⁸ For example, Gov. Bush proposes providing tax credits¹⁹ to Americans to help pay for health care coverage. However, there is no indication that those tax credits would be sufficient to pay for quality health care coverage. Unlike the ACA, Bush proposes tying the tax credits to age instead of income—meaning that the credits would be more regressive because low-income people would not get more assistance. Other proposals, such as expanding health savings accounts, would primarily benefit healthy and wealthy consumers; research shows²⁰ that these types of financial vehicles are disproportionately used by high-income consumers.

Just like the plans offered by Gov. Walker and Sen. Rubio,²¹ Gov. Bush's plan makes a half-hearted nod to one of the ACA's most popular ideas—ensuring health care coverage for individuals with pre-existing conditions—but it does not actually guarantee this coverage. In reality, only individuals who have maintained continuous health care coverage would be protected under the Bush plan.²² While states are held accountable for providing access to policies²³ for individuals with pre-existing conditions under his plan, the limited detail Bush provides indicates that, similar to Rubio and Walker, he supports the use of high-risk pools for individuals with pre-existing conditions. High-risk pools, which are very expensive to maintain, have never successfully covered large numbers of people and thus are not a feasible alternative²⁴ to the ACA's consumer protections.

Similar to the other Republican health care plans, Gov. Bush's plan advocates shifting control of Medicaid to states through block grants. Doing so, however, would eventually result in major funding cuts and millions of beneficiaries losing coverage.²⁵ And if Bush's Medicaid reforms as governor of Florida are any indication of the type of changes he would push states to adopt as president, working families better brace themselves. Bush's reforms to the state's Medicaid program in 2006 led many Floridians to lose their doctors and their plans,²⁶ along with a reduction in the overall quality of care²⁷ they received despite Bush's promise to provide more competition among health plans and more consumer choice.²⁸ Although there are indications that the program did lower costs,²⁹ studies show that Bush's Medicaid reforms led to a decline in the pool of physicians³⁰ participating in the program, as well as a high rate of withdrawal³¹ for participating insurers.

Additionally, a Bloomberg review of the plans participating in Bush's reform program found that they "ranked below the national Medicaid average on 21 of the 32 quality indicators reported by the state."³² For example, under the Bush reforms to Florida's Medicaid program, nearly one-third of pregnant women did not receive care in their first trimester, half of adults ages 46 to 85 did not receive adequate treatment for high blood pressure, and two-thirds of diabetics did not receive adequate treatment for cholesterol.³³ Simply put, if modeled after the Florida program, Gov. Bush's proposed national health care plan would fail to improve people's health or access to care.

Conclusion

After more than 50 repeal votes, two Supreme Court cases, and years of partisan fighting, it is time that former Gov. Jeb Bush and his Republican peers acknowledge that the ACA is here to stay. Yet predictably, the health care plan introduced by Bush is little more than a rehash of tired, failed conservative policies. And with no solid proposal for how to reduce prescription drug prices or promote innovation except by attacking the FDA, his promise to do so rings hollow. Instead of acknowledging and building on the ACA's success, the Bush health care proposal would strip coverage from millions of Americans and bring back the unworkable system of the past. Frankly, voters deserve a more realistic, higher-energy health care plan.

Anna Chu is Vice President of Policy and Research at the Center for American Progress Action Fund. Kristen Ellingboe is a Researcher for CAP Action. Thomas Huelskoetter is a Research Assistant for Health Policy with CAP Action.

Endnotes

- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Health Insurance Coverage and the Affordable Care Act," September 22, 2015, available at http://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/ health-insurance-coverage-and-affordable-care-act-september-2015.
- 2 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, At Risk: Pre-Existing Conditions Could Affect 1 In 2 Americans: 129 Million People Could Be Denied Affordable Coverage Without Health Reform (2011), available at http://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/ risk-pre-existing-conditions-could-affect-1-2-americans.
- 3 Jennifer Haberkorn, "Obamacare repeal vote fails in Senate," *Politica*, July 26, 2015, available at http://www.politico. com/story/2015/07/obamacare-repeal-vote-fails-in-senate-120638.
- 4 Adam Liptak, "Supreme Court Allows Nationwide Health Care Subsidies," *The New York Times*, June 25, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/26/us/obamacaresupreme-court.html?_r=0.
- 5 Alice Ollstein, "Jeb Bush's Obamacare Replacement Scraps Protections For People With Pre-Existing Conditions," ThinkProgress, October 13, 2015, available at http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2015/10/13/3711709/jeb-obamacareplan/.
- 6 Jeb! 2016, "The Conservative Plan for 21st Century Health," available at https://jeb2016.com/health-care-plan/?lang=en (last accessed October 2015).
- 7 Robert Pear and Matt Flegenheimer, "Jeb Bush Offers Health Plan That Would Undo Affordable Care Act," *The New York Times*, October 13, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/10/14/us/politics/jeb-bush-offers-health-planthat-would-undo-affordable-care-act.html.
- 8 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Health Insurance Coverage and the Affordable Care Act."
- 9 Congressional Budget Office, "Budgetary and Economic Effects of Repealing the Affordable Care Act" (2015), available at https://www.cbo.gov/publication/50252.
- 10 Jonathan Cohn, "Jeb's Obamacare Repeal-And-Replace Plan Is More Repeal Than Replace," The Huffington Post, October 13, 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/ entry/jeb-bush-obamacare_561c712ae4b0c5a1ce60569b?8 kf0f6r.
- 11 Kate Gibson, "CBO: Repealing ObamaCare would cost \$137 billion," CBS Money Watch, June 19, 2015, available at http:// www.cbsnews.com/news/cbo-repealing-obamacarewould-cost-137-billion/.
- 12 Jeb Bush, "My Tax Overhaul to Unleash 4% Growth," The Wall Street Journal, September 8, 2015, available at http:// www.wsj.com/articles/my-tax-overhaul-to-unleash-4-growth-1441754195.
- 13 Jessica Arons and Lindsay Rosenthal, "The Health Insurance Compensation Gap: How Unequal Health Care Coverage for Women Increases the Gender Wage Gap" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ report/2012/04/16/11429/the-health-insurance-compensation-gap/.
- 14 Topher Spiro, Maura Calsyn, and Thomas Huelskoetter, "Enough Is Enough: The Time Has Come to Address Sky-High Drug Prices" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress. org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/15131852/DrugPricingReforms-report1.pdf.
- 15 Jebl 2016, "Backgrounder: Health Care Plan," October 13, 2015, available at https://jeb2016.com/backgrounder-health-care-plan/.

- 16 Andrew Pollack, "Drug Goes From \$13.50 a Tablet to \$750, Overnight," The New York Times, September 20, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/21/business/ahuge-overnight-increase-in-a-drugs-price-raises-protests. html?mtrref=www.nytimes.com&assetType=nyt_now.
- 17 Topher Spiro, "What if drugs were priced based on their effectiveness?", CNBC, October 12, 2015, available at http:// www.cnbc.com/2015/10/09/what-if-drugs-were-pricedbased-on-their-effectiveness-commentary.html.
- 18 Anna Chu, "Walker and Rubio's Health Care Plans Kick Millions off Their Health Insurance," Center for American Progress Action Fund, August 18, 2015, available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/healthcare/ news/2015/08/18/119605/walker-and-rubios-health-careplans-kick-millions-off-their-health-insurance/.
- 19 Jeb! 2016, "Backgrounder: Health Care Plan."
- 20 Lorens A. Helmchen and others, "Health Savings Accounts: Growth Concentrated Among High-Income Households And Large Employers," *Health Affairs* 34 (9) (2015), available at http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/9/1594. abstract.
- 21 Chu, "Walker and Rubio's Health Care Plans Kick Millions off Their Health Insurance."
- 22 Jeb! 2016, "Backgrounder: Health Care Plan."
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Chu, "Walker and Rubio's Health Care Plans Kick Millions off Their Health Insurance."
- 25 John Holahan and others, "National and State-by-State Impact of the 2012 House Republican Budget Plan for Medicaid" (Washington: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2012), available at https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files. wordpress.com/2013/01/8185-02.pdf.
- 26 Joan Alker and Jack Hoadley, "Medicaid Managed Care in Florida: Federal Waiver Approval and Implementation" (Washington: Georgetown University, 2013), available at https://georgetown.app.box.com/s/0i7236097/ncpwwptfrq.
- 27 Christopher Flavelle, "Jeb Bush and Florida's Medicaid Meltdown," BloombergView, March 16, 2015, available at http:// www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-03-16/jeb-bushand-florida-s-medicaid-meltdown.
- 28 Joan Alker and Jack Hoadley, "Waiving Cautionary Flags: Initial reactions from doctors and patients to Florida's Medicaid changes" (Washington: Georgetown University, 2007), available at https://georgetown.app.box.com/s/r01nj1fxs7zbvoecsslj.
- 29 Nancy Cook and Christine Sexton, "Jeb Bush's health care pitch puts Florida record to the test," *Politico*, October 12, 2015, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2015/10/ jeb-bush-2016-health-care-florida-record-214682.
- 30 Jessie Ball DuPont Fund and Georgetown University, "After Two Years, Medicaid Reform Shows Few Positive Results," Press release, October 15, 2008, available at https://georgetown.app.box.com/s/lwyogj0cqkwm2rp8jc7k.
- 31 Alker and Hoadley "Medicaid Managed Care in Florida."
- 32 Flavelle, "Jeb Bush and Florida's Medicaid Meltdown."

.....

33 Ibid.